
1 

 

Town of Benton 

Select Board Meeting of September 14, 2017  

 

Select Board Members: William R. Darcy, Chair; Regina Elliott and Paula Boutin 

 

Also Present: Dwight Swauger, Treasurer; Joseph Boutin, Jr., Road Agent; and Scott Matz, 

Emergency Management Director  

 

*These draft minutes of the Town of Benton Select Board are believed accurate and correct, but 

they are subject to additions, deletions and corrections by the Select Board at the next meeting 

when the Board votes its final approval of the minutes. These minutes are made available at this 

time to conform to the requirements of New Hampshire RSA 91-A:2. 

 

Chairman Darcy called the meeting to order at 6:45 PM (Member Boutin was not present at the 

commencement of the meeting). 

 

Chairman Darcy noted the Board conducted a properly noticed public hearing on acceptance of 

supplemental grant funds on September 11, 2017 but did not formally accept the funds, thus he 

moved acceptance of the New Hampshire supplemental highway grant funds in the amount of 

$12,851.15, seconded by Member Elliott and approved. 

 

Chairman Darcy noted there were a variety of ways to fund the July 1 storm damage and that we 

were pursuing all available means to do so.  One was use of under expended budget line items 

and another was use of reserve funds.   He noted his discussion with Laura Richardson about use 

of the Highway Capital Reserve Fund of approximately $59,000 which she said could be drawn 

upon only if voted at a Town Meeting, but that the Fire Reserve Fund and Board of Education 

funds were expendable funds that could be drawn upon by the Board during the fiscal year.  The 

Town Meeting at the request of the Selectmen this year had specifically added $10,000 to the 

Fire Reserve Fund on the expectation that the Town was likely to overexpend the $5,000 line 

item for Fire service because Haverhill was demanding a $12,000 fee for this fiscal year.  Our 

actual expenditure is $6,840, so he moved that the Board request the Trustees of the Trust Funds 

to transfer $1,840 from the Fire Reserve Fund to the Board to cover the excess amount, which 

was the intended function of the fund.  Member Elliott seconded the motion and it was approved. 

 

(Member Boutin joined the meeting).  There was a discussion of the ways to fund the emergency 

road and bridge repairs.  Chairman Darcy presented an email from State DRA representative 

Jamie Dow to the Haverhill Town Manager setting out the options DRA considered available to 

towns to fund emergency repairs.  A preferred option was to hold a Special Town Meeting under 

RSA 31:5-A to accept FEMA funds and appropriate the Town’s 25% matching funds.  Such a 

Town Meeting did not require minimum attendance of 50% of registered voters for appropriating 
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additional money through a Special Town Meeting under RSA 31:5. However, we don’t know 

what the amount of the FEMA grant is going to be so we cannot use that method at this time to 

appropriate the required money to repair the Davis Brook Bridge, although we may be able to 

use it later in the year if FEMA acts quickly enough. Another alternative for which the Town 

would qualify now is the DRA Emergency Expenditure and Overexpenditure procedure which 

requires proving that we had both a need for emergency expenditures and the funds available.  In 

our case the funds would be available from a combination of sources, including the supplemental 

highway grant, transfers within voted appropriations, withdrawals from reserve funds and our 

unassigned fund balance.  Chairman Darcy handed out the DRA publication describing the 

procedure for getting authorization to spend the additional money required for our July 1 storm 

emergency road and bridge repairs.  

 

The discussion then turned to the necessary repairs to the bridge over Davis Brook on Tunnel 

Stream Road.  Chairman Darcy and Road Agent Boutin described the serious deterioration of the 

bridge’s foundation abutment.  Road Agent Boutin noted that a State bridge inspector and bridge 

construction official had given their opinion that the bridge was in very bad condition needing 

repair.  Chairman Darcy noted that because of the emergency declaration by the Governor and 

President Trump the normal long and expensive environmental permitting was not required, just 

pictures of the bridge before and after the storm and a description of the work to be performed.  

As a result, repairing the bridge now under the emergency authorization, which was clearly 

justified, would save the Town money.  If the bridge collapsed during the winter the Town’s 

liability would be much greater and our residents would be inconvenienced by a long road 

closure.  Chairman Darcy described his attempts to get estimates from other sources than the 

proposal from Saffo Concrete Forms, including calling every concrete contractor in the 

telephone yellow pages and a big construction firm in Littleton.  None were interested in the 

bridge work.  Given the need to repair the bridge before it collapses or the winter weather makes 

it impossible or very expensive, Chairman Darcy moved that he be authorized to sign a 

construction contract with Saffo Concrete Form company to repair the Davis Brook Bridge for 

$40,000. There was a discussion of the needed workers compensation and other insurance 

coverage for the work. There was a discussion of additional excavation costs by our Road Agent 

on the bridge project, which included clearing the way for Saffo workers to do the concrete 

work, building a road to get to the downstream end of the bridge and filling the stream bed under 

the bridge with large rocks, like the State has been doing for its bridges.  He estimated the 

excavation and trucking costs at $6,700.  

 

Member Boutin seconded the motion to contract for the bridge repair work with Saffo Concrete 

Form Co., Member Elliott agreed with some trepidation, and the motion was approved.  

 

Although the State DOT did not require a tonnage limit on Tunnel Stream Road after its 

inspection last year, the Board deemed it necessary to set such a limit because of the July 1 storm 
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damage and directed the Road Agent to clean up and install 5 ton load limit signs at the 

beginning of the road and near the Forest Service bridge over Tunnel Brook. The Road Agent 

agreed to do so.  

 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:35 PM.  


